
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
Minutes of the Meeting of the 
LEICESTER, LEICESTERSHIRE AND RUTLAND POLICE AND CRIME PANEL  
 
 
Held: THURSDAY, 2 DECEMBER 2021 at 1:00 pm  
 
 

P R E S E N T : 
 

Councillor Taylor (Chair)  
Councillor Master (Vice-Chair) 

 
Councillor Clair 
Councillor Graham 
Councillor Phillimore 
Councillor Stephenson 
Councillor Woodman 

Councillor Graham 
Councillor Mullaney 
City Mayor Soulsby 
Councillor Whelband 
Mr Keith Culverwell 

Ms Mehrunnisa Lalani 
 

In Attendance: 
Rupert Matthews – Police and Crime Commissioner 

  
Also Present: 

Simon Down – Head of Strategy and Commissioning, OPCC 
Kira Hughes – Interim Chief Finance Officer, OPCC 

Jemima Mason – Performance Analyst, OPCC 
Lizzie Starr – Interim Chief Executive Officer, OPCC 

Kamal Adatia – Monitoring Officer 
Matthew Reeves – Democratic and Civic Support Manager 

  
 

* * *   * *   * * * 
 

51. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
 Apologies were received from Councillors Loydall and Cutkelvin. 

 
 

52. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
 Members were asked to disclose any pecuniary or other interest they may have 

in the business on the agenda. 
 
There were no declarations. 

 



 

 
53. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: 30TH SEPTEMBER 2021 
 
 RESOLVED: 

That the minutes of the meeting held on 30th September 2021 be  
confirmed as an accurate record. 

 
54. PROGRESS AGAINST ACTIONS (NOT ELSEWHERE ON THE AGENDA) - 

IF ANY 
 
 None received.  

 
55. PUBLIC QUESTIONS 
 
 None received.  

 
56. PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT REPORT FOR THE FORCE AND OPCC 
 
 The Panel considered a report which provided an update from the Corporate 

Governance Board and the oversight of Leicestershire Police performance by 
the Police and Crime Commissioner for Leicester, Leicestershire and Rutland 
and his Office. 
 
Police and Crime Commissioner, Rupert Matthews and Interim Chief Executive 
Officer, Lizzie Starr, presented the report. It was noted that the report was the 
first received in the new format and was work in progress, as the process was 
still being established and strengthened. It was planned to be the first of a 
regular series of reports. 
 
The Police and Crime Commissioner informed Members of his key intention in 
standing for election, which was to build public trust and confidence in the 
Leicestershire Police force. He would do this by ensuring that reports on the 
funding and operation of the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner and 
Police Force were made publicly available, and that the operations of both 
were transparent for public and Panel scrutiny. 
 
It was noted that the new report format allowed the Police and Crime 
Commissioner  to explore Police Force actions in more detail, as well as 
provide more in-depth, informed reports to the Panel. He further specified his 
objective to ensure the safety and connectivity of the Leicestershire area 
through the collaborated efforts of his Office and the Panel. 
 
Further details of the Corporate Governance Board procedures were provided, 
and it was confirmed that the minutes from the Board would be provided to the 
Panel on an ongoing basis. The Interim Chief Executive Officer requested 
further feedback and comments from the Panel, with the intention to be 
incorporated in reports for the foreseeable future.  
 
The Chairman thanked the Police and Crime Commissioner and Interim Chief 
Executive Officer for the report and commented that the format was welcomed. 



 

The report was useful, easy to read and informative, giving the Panel a greater 
insight into the work of the PCC and OPCC in holding the Police Force to 
account. 
  
The ensuing discussion included the following comments and suggestions: 
 
In relation to page 17 of the report, regarding hospital admissions from knife 
crime and the impact of the Violence Reduction Network (VRN) upon these 
figures was queried, and a request was made to invite the VRN Director to a 
future meeting. The Police and Crime Commissioner explained that the work of 
the network was always likely to take time to show results, but experience from 
elsewhere had shown a significant impact in reducing public harm and 
progress would be monitored. He also noted that the Panel were welcome to 
receive a report to a future meeting which the VRN Director could attend. Some 
concern was noted about yearly Home Office funding for the VRN which led to 
some instability. 
 
In relation to the reference on page 14 / 15 regarding spiking via injection, the 
view of the Police and Crime Commissioner was sought. The Commissioner 
confirmed that he was confident about reporting levels. He felt that the figure 
which appeared high was likely due to a greater willingness of victims to come 
forward. He encouraged victims to continue to report incidents and confirmed 
they would be fully investigated. Progress in this area would continue to be 
reported to the Corporate Governance Board.  
 
In terms of the format / content of the report, it was requested that some detail 
be provided in future versions, for all areas covered, where the incidents were 
taking place and whether resources needed to be targeted to those areas. 
 
Noting the reference to the Independent Inquiry into Child Sexual Abuse on 
page 16 of the report, it was queried whether there were further lessons for the 
force to learn. The Commissioner agreed to contact the questioner about the 
date of publication of the report after the meeting. He was, however, confident 
that lessons had been learnt from the report’s recommendations and these had 
been suitably addressed. 
 
A further suggestion was made that the presentation of statistics in future 
report identify repeat offenders (i.e. were several offences down to one 
person.) 
 
 
RESOLVED: 

1. That the content and the format of the report was welcomed. 

2. That the suggestions and comments of the Panel in the body of 

the minutes be taken on board for future reports. 

3. That a Violence Reduction Network update report be provided 

to a future meeting and the Director, Grace Strong be invited to 

present that report.  



 

4. That the Police and Crime Commissioner contact Councillor 

Whelband regarding the date of publication of the report from 

the Independent Inquiry into Child Sexual Abuse. 

 
57. MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN (MTFP) -HOME OFFICE REVIEW 

OUTCOME 
 
 Members of the Panel received a report, which provided a copy of the letter 

received from RT Hon. Kit Malthouse (MP) in relation to Leicestershire Police 
Financial Planning. It was recommended that the Panel note the contents of 
the letter.  
 
The satisfactory result of the review regarding the financial sustainability of 
Leicestershire Police and the Medium-Term Financial plan was welcomed, but 
it was commented that the process undertaken without the involvement of the 
Chief Constable was thought to be unfortunate. 
 
RESOLVED: 
  That the reports contents be noted. 
 

58. DOMESTIC ABUSE AND SEXUAL VIOLENCE REPORT 
 
 Members of the Panel received a report which provided an update on the 

Domestic and Sexual Violence and Abuse (DVSA) recommissioning project 
and provided some insight in relation to the role that alcohol abuse played 
within this area of crime.  
 
The Head of Strategy and Commissioning for the Office of the Police and 
Crime Commissioner, Simon Down, presented the report. After a recent 
recommissioning project, it was noted that local specialist providers had been 
successful in the recommissioning contract process. 
 
The successful contract providers were noted as follows: 
 

 Helpline and Engagement Service – FreeVA 

 Domestic Abuse Locality Services – Living Without Abuse 

 Sexual Violence and Abuse Service – FreeVA 

 Refuge Lot – Women’s Aid Leicester 

 BME Refuge Lot – Panahghar 

 Perpetrator Interventions Contract – FreeVA 

 Domestic Abuse Children and Young People Service – Living Without 

Abuse 

 Dispersed Accommodation – Under Investigation and yet to be filled 

 



 

A question was noted regarding point 10 in the report, about what was 
happening in Leicestershire and Rutland County with the Perpetrator 
Intervention Provision (PIP). It was noted that the Home Office released an 
opportunity to bid for 4 months funding in 2020 provided that Office of the 
Police and Crime Commissioner (OPCC) found match funding from the locality. 
A years’ worth of match funding was secured from individual local authorities, 
Clinical Commissioning Groups’, the Probation service, as well as the OPCC 
itself, to which the Home Office later provided a further 6 months of funding. 
The Home Office’s funding would cease at the end of September 2022, which 
allowed more time to build a business case and secure agreement across the 
local partnership to continue funding the County and Rutland Provision, as well 
as the City provision which would continue to be funded past the deadline.  
 
Noting that there was uncertainty over future funding for the PIP, it was 
requested that a report be provided to a future meeting of the Panel which 
included relevant statistics on the effectiveness of the provision’s short and 
long-term impact on Domestic Abuse figures. It was further commented that a 
positive business case should be developed in support of the PIP provision due 
to the importance of prevention being better than cure and identifying abusive 
behaviour at an early stage, particularly within schools. 
 
A further point was made regarding the importance of ensuring that reports 
highlight impacts, particularly related to equalities and financial, as it was felt 
there were clear equality impacts arising from this project.  
 
A particular point was raised about the rise in domestic violence in the city, 
particularly over the pandemic period. Concern was expressed about a 
possible link to alcohol and substance abuse. It was also noted to be of 
concern that funding for this project was only in place until 2022, and there 
should be a joint approach to ensuring continuity of provision beyond this point.  
 
The Panel agreed on the importance of retaining this important programme and 
requested the issue be brought back to a future meeting. 
 
Domestic Violence Presentation 
 
Jemima Mason, Performance Analyst for the OPCC, introduced a presentation 
which looked into the data regarding any correlation between domestic abuse 
offences and the use of alcohol in these offences. Crime levels were reviewed 
over the lockdown period and exceptions to the data were noted to be passed 
to the Force Performance Team and Corporate Governance Board.  
 
The presentation initially covered points around the definitions of domestic 
abuse and how / whether alcohol was a contributing or aggravating factor in an 
offence. Data was presented which compared figures regarding all offences 
and the percentage of alcohol related offences, noting key points during the 
pandemic / lockdown periods. There was further data shown which compared 
domestic abuse offences and those which were alcohol related, again noting 
key points during the pandemic period and any impact on the level of offences. 
Further data was provided which covered the 2019 -2021 period, showing 



 

increases in overall crime (3.6%), alcohol related crime (11.8%), domestic 
abuse offences ((9.9%) and alcohol related domestic abuse incidents (14.8%). 
  
It was summarised that domestic abuse and alcohol related offences had 
increased disproportionately to the total crime committed, to which the next 
steps were presented as follows: 
 

 Raise the issue with the Corporate Governance Board. 

 The OPCC to support the Police Force in conducting more in-depth 

analysis to understand the issue. 

 The Commissioning Team to work with the new providers on addressing 

the issue. 

The Chairman thanked the Performance Analyst for the OPCC for the 
presentation and invited the Panel to comment. 
 
Detailed comments were made regarding the figures which showed an 
increase in both drug and alcohol abuse during the pandemic period and 
queried whether there was a causal link. Further detailed points querying 
whether the increase in domestic violence during lockdown should have 
reversed itself when the pubs re-opened to be more like the figures in the pre-
pandemic period, but this didn’t appear to have happened. Further there was 
concern that there were ongoing incidents and suffering behind closed doors 
which wasn’t being reported.  
 
The Performance Analyst for the OPCC noted this concern and would respond 
to the Panel in due course. 
 
Further comments were made around comparing how drug and alcohol related 
crime were considered differently, and how the consumption of alcohol was 
considered more socially acceptable and a harsher view was taken towards 
illegal drug related crime.  
 
Some surprise was expressed at the level of alcohol related crimes not being 
higher. In line with this, it was requested that details be provided in a future 
report about days of the week when alcohol related crimes were more likely to 
take place, with the expectation that they would be higher at the weekend. 
 
It was also noted that the OPCC would be looking at location and repeat 
offender statistics to give greater clarity of the problems.  
 
It was further requested that future reports make reference regarding how the 
forthcoming Police, Crime, Sentencing and Courts Bill would factor in to work 
on this area going forward. 
 
Some personal experience of working with families and children was referred 
to, and the impact that domestic violence could have in such situations. Further 
reports on this area were welcomed but coming to a view about how the OPCC 
and the Police could act upon the further data when received was noted as a 



 

key issue.  
 
The Interim Chief Executive of the OPCC confirmed that the next steps were 
for the details, including comments from the Panel to be fed back to the Police 
Force and to be discussed at a meeting of the Corporate Governance Board, 
with details of the Police response forming part of the report, which would 
subsequently be received by the Panel. 
 
Some additional comments were made; a request that offenders in this area be 
guided to the perpetrator programme, and also whether domestic abuse was 
being taken up by the Violence Reduction Network (VRN). The Police and 
Crime Commissioner confirmed that he had raised this with the VRN director 
who confirmed that this would be covered. 
 
The Police and Crime Commissioner paid tribute to the Performance Analyst 
for the work done on the Domestic Abuse report. 
 
The Panel formally thanked Jemima Mason and Lizzie Star for their work on 
the presentation regarding domestic abuse and related alcohol use. 
 
RESOLVED: 

1. That the contents of the report be noted. 

2. That a report be brought to the Panel regarding the future of 
Perpetrator Intervention Provision, which responds to the 
comments / suggestions of the Panel. 

3. That a report be brought to the Panel updating on the work 
regarding domestic abuse and related alcohol use 
incorporating the comments and suggestions made by Panel 
Members. 

 
59. ETHICS, INTEGRITY AND COMPLAINTS COMMITTEE UPDATE 
 
 The Panel considered a report which outlined the proposed changes to the 

Ethics, Integrity and Complaints Committee and the recruitment timelines 
moving forward.  
 
The Police and Crime Commissioner introduced the report by outlining his 
intention of making the re-constituted Ethics, Integrity and Complaints 
Committee a powerful tool in assisting his office in monitoring the moral, 
transparency, and ethical aspects of the Police Force, especially in light of 
public concerns around the case of Sarah Everard. He felt that the terms of 
reference for the Committee reflected this intention. He noted that applications 
for the Committee were still welcomed until 12th December 2021 and noted that 
12 applications had already been received. He further noted that the 
Membership of the Committee would be regularly changed, and it was intended 
to reflect the Force area’s diverse population. Progress reports on the work of 
the Committee would be reported regularly to the Panel. 
 
The report, the establishment of the Committee and its focus on integrity and 



 

transparency was welcomed. Members felt reassured about the Panel 
membership in being independent of mind and representative of the diverse 
communities of the City and Counties. It was noted that a report would be 
received at the next meeting on the background of successful candidates to the 
Ethics and Transparency Panel. 
 
Concern was however expressed about the removal of the whole Committee 
which was previously in place and whether there had been engagement with 
the previous Committee. The Police and Crime Commissioner clarified that the 
previous Committee had been disbanded, as part of a review of all Office of the 
Police and Crime Commissioner structures and that past Members were able 
to apply for the new Committee. There had been no recent challenges by prior 
members of the committee about disbanding, but some emails had been 
exchanged. It was noted that prior Members did not have an employed status, 
instead being an independent committee who had been paid an allowance. 
 
Members questioned the changes in the Terms of Reference between the old 
and newly established Committee, to which the Police and Crime 
Commissioner clarified that the report highlighted the key differences between 
both bodies, where the prior Panel’s Terms of Reference had been changed 
annually, leading to confusion about the committee’s duty and responsibilities. 
  
The Police and Crime Commissioner stressed that the intention for 
reconstituting the Ethics Committee had been to address a variety of factors, 
including the regularity in which reports are brought to the PCP as well as to 
reassure the public on the ethical and transparent basis of reviewing the Police 
Force, not to criticize the work of the prior Committee. 
 
The Panel welcomed the two-year term change in Panel membership, referring 
to charity boards which did the same thing to allow for renewal and diversity of 
thought. 
 
The Chairman thanked the Police and Crime Commissioner for the report.  
 
RESOLVED: 

1. That the report and comments made by the Panel be noted. 

2. That a report on the successful applicants to the Ethics, 

Integrity and Complaints Committee be submitted to the 

Police and Crime Panel at a future meeting. 

 
60. POLICE AND CRIME PLAN UPDATE 
 
 The Panel considered a report which provided a brief update of the Police and 

Crime Plan. 
 
In introducing the report, the Police and Crime Commissioner described his 
role as the democratically elected head of the Police force, noting the election 
endorsed his manifesto, and the Plan was the means to put his manifesto into 
action. He noted that the Police and Crime Plan had been through rigorous 



 

stages of scrutiny and amendment, including public consultation, which had 
received over 3,000 responses. Furthermore, there had been discussions with 
the Chief Constable and Officers on strategic policing requirements and the 
Police and Crime Plan. Updates on the Plan would be reported to the Panel on 
a regular basis. 
 
The Interim Chief Executive Officer confirmed that the Office of the Police and 
Crime Commissioner were working with the Police Force to develop an 
operational delivery plan for the Police and Crime Plan. The delivery plan will 
be a regular item on the Corporate Governance Board agenda, which will be 
brought through to the Police and Crime Panel as updates occur. It was further 
noted that a summary of the responses received from the Police and Crime 
Plan consultation would be published on the Office of the Police and Crime 
Commissioner Website. 
 
The Chairman noted that the first draft of the Police and Crime Plan would be 
considered at the Corporate Governance Board on 14th December and 
requested a draft of the Plan be circulated to Panel Members in advance of its 
publication. The Police and Crime Commissioner confirmed he was happy to 
share the draft plan.  
 
The Chair thanked the PCC for the report. 
 
RESOLVED: 

1. That the contents of the report be noted. 

2. That a copy of the draft Police and Crime Plan, being 
considered by the Corporate Governance Board on 14th 
December be circulated to the Panel prior to its formal 
publication. 

 
61. COMPLAINTS AGAINST THE POLICE AND CRIME COMMISSIONER 

ANNUAL REPORT 
 
 The Panel considered the annual report on complaints against the Police and 

Crime Commissioner, which intended to provide the Police and Crime Panel 
with an update on complaints relating to the Police and Crime Commissioner 
over the last 12 months.  
 
The City Barrister clarified that the primary purpose of the report was to assure 
the Panel and public of the process for complaints against the Police and 
Crime Commissioner, as well as note the engagement of the Police and Crime 
Commissioner in resolving any complaints made. 
 
Members discussed possible options for a different report format to provide 
more narrative on the complaints, whilst balancing the need to retain 
anonymity. There was a general view that more detail would be of use to the 
Panel, such as any themes regarding the complaints, providing a summary of 
them and some detail about how they were dealt with. The City Barrister 
confirmed he would consider changes to the report for future versions. He also 



 

commented that he would engage with the new Chief Executive of the Office of 
the Police and Crime Commissioner about how best to take forward.  
 
RESOLVED: 

That the contents of the report be noted, and the suggestions 
made be taken into account for future reports. 

 
62. POLICE AND CRIME PANEL CONSTITUTION - TERMS OF REFERENCE 

REVIEW 
 
 Mehrunnisa Lalani and Keith Culverwell declared an ordinary disclosable 

interest in this item, as the report considered the level of allowance for 
Independent Members, but as neither were applying for the role again, the 
interest was not felt to be prejudicial, therefore they remained in the meeting.  
 
The City Barrister, Kamal Adatia presented the report, which recommended a 
new rate of remuneration for future recruited Independent Members of the 
Panel. The proposed rate was to be aligned to the rate paid to other 
Independent Members who took roles at Leicester City Council, plus a 50% 
uplift to reflect the additional meetings of the role and to be consistent with 
other Police and Crime Panels.  
 
In response to the proposed new rate, it was noted that the work of an 
Independent Member included more than just meeting attendance, but also 
considerable background reading and detailed research. It was further noted 
that those attracted to become Independent Members would be more 
motivated by an interest in the subject area and public service, rather than the 
remuneration. The proposed rate was generally felt to be acceptable.  
 
Arising from the discussion on the remuneration, the Chairman commented 
that she would welcome further clarity about the Home Office grant which 
funded aspects of the Panel’s work. She therefore requested details be 
provided to a future meeting which looked at matters such as the amount of 
grant available, what it was used for and whether there was any unused 
funding which could be utilised for the improvement of the Panel. 
 
The City Barrister referred to the Terms of Reference regarding handling Police 
and Crime Commissioner complaints and suggested technical changes to the 
procedure in referring criminal complaints to the Independent Office of Police 
Conduct (IOPC).  
 
It was noted that whilst the power to deal with such complaints was vested in 
the Panel, referring such complaints to the IOPC could only be delegated to the 
Chief Executive of the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner, not the 
Monitoring Officer, which was currently the case. Therefore, a technical change 
was proposed. 
 
A query was raised regarding who undertook the assessment about whether a 
complaint was referred to the Independent Office for Police Conduct. The City 
Barrister noted that whilst there existed national Guidance on IOPC referrals it 



 

was not primarily aimed at referrals about PCC conduct. There was a balance 
to be struck between establishing that a potential criminal allegation is made, 
versus not becoming embroiled in an investigative process. His own practice 
was to err on the side of caution and make referrals if the complaint asserts 
criminal misconduct, leaving it to the IOPC to lead. 
 
The Panel thanked the City Barrister for the report. 
 
RESOLVED: 

1. That the amended rate of the Independent Members Allowance 

be approved for future appointments. 

2. That the power of delegation to refer criminal complaints to the 

IOPC be amended to the Chief Executive Officer of the OPCC 

with immediate effect. 

3. That details of the Home Office grant be presented to a future 

meeting. 

 
63. DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS 
 
 The Chairman noted that the next meeting of the Panel was due to take place 

Wednesday 2nd February 2022 at 1pm, to consider the precept, which if it was 
vetoed, would mean a further meeting to be held on Monday 14th February. 
Venues for future meetings would be notified in due course. 
 
 

64. ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS 
 
 The Chairman agreed to consider the Work Programme as an item of urgent 

business as it was missed off the original agenda.  
 
 

65. WORK PROGRAMME 
 
 The Chairman noted that this had been circulated and asked the Panel if there were 

any comments on the programme’s contents. 
 
It was noted that the Section 106 working party would be reconvened in January after 
the meeting on the morning of 2nd December didn’t have sufficient information to 
progress. 

 
 


